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Abingdon Society of Bellringers

St Helen’s Tower Procedures

Health and Safety

1. There must be at least two people in the tower when anyone works on the bells.

2. There should normally be at least two people in the tower whenever a bell is rung.  An exception may be made at the discretion of the Tower Captain for ringing up for a wedding by an experienced ringer.

3. Bells must be left down, except for short periods at weekends and on public holidays in preparation for service ringing (e.g. weddings).
Bells must always be left down during the working week (07:00 Monday to 18:00 Friday). 
When the bells are left up:

a. The ropes must be on the spider and the spider locked.

b. The Tower Captain or delegate must keep possession of the spider and bell chamber key and leave their contact details on the box containing the spider rope.

c. A notice must be displayed on the spider and the ringing chamber door.

4. In the ringing chamber, everyone must:

a. Walk not run.

b. Move carefully to avoid catching ropes in clothing.

c. Stand still when holding a rope.

d. Check the bell is down before starting to ring up.

5. The doors to the bell chamber and tower must be left locked when the tower is unattended. 

6. Notices must be displayed on the tower door, ringing chamber door and bell chamber door, advising of the dangers of bells and giving contact numbers for several competent bell ringer key holders.

7. During ringing, the outside door should be locked; the tower door may be left open.  When anyone presses the outside door bell, they must say who they are before the door release is pressed from the ringing chamber.

8. The Society shall follow the Child Protection Policy and Procedures of the Parish of Abingdon and the Diocese of Oxford.

Ringing

9. The sound control must be closed for ringing practice and for any ringing in excess of one hour.

10. The clock hammer must be pulled off before ringing.

11. All occasional ringing (visitors, extra practices, peals etc.) must be publicised as far in advance as possible, but for at least one week, on the notice board outside the church.

12. All occasional ringing must be agreed in advance with the church office.

13. Any changes to the regular pattern of ringing must be agreed with the church authorities and office, publicised in advance on the notice board outside the church, and consideration given to any representation made by local residents before the changed pattern is implemented.

Explanatory Notes

Points 1-7 arise from applying the Central Council guidelines on safety and the detailed advice from the Ecclesiastical Insurance group on leaving bells up.  See:

http://www.cccbr.org.uk/pubs/guidelines/gdlnHealthAndSafety.php
and

http://www.cccbr.org.uk/pubs/guidelines/gdlnBellsUpInsurance.php.

The warning notices were agreed with the Rector following an incident where leading member of the congregation who was a non-ringer removed the lock to gain access to the tower parapet while the bells were up – mercifully but inexplicably without disturbing the bells and causing injury or death. 

Points 9, 11, 13 are conditions of the faculty from the Diocesan Chancellor granting permission to install the ring of 10 in 2006.  They were imposed in reaching settlement to resolve an objection to the faculty and must be strictly adhered to – otherwise we risk extremely costly legal proceedings.
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